Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Executive Committee

September 20, 2019 
Minutes

A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority (SARAA or the Authority) was called to order by Mr. Gross on Wednesday, September 20, 2019 at 9:21 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom at HIA with the following members of the Committee present:








James Anderson

James Helsel (via teleconference)




James Gross







Carolyn Van Newkirk




Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Erik Hume (SARAA Board), Amma Johnson (SARAA Board), Jim Mann (SARAA Board), Ron Rouse (SARAA Board), Thomas Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration,) Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology (and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the August 23, 2019 Executive Committee were deemed approved.
Financials & Dashboard (through August, 2019):
Mr. Moskal reported that the year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are up 4.8 %, or $933,000 more than expected.  Parking and Rental Cars are a combined $597,000 over budget and 11.9% over 2018 YTD.  Airlines Revenues are up $161,000, or 2% over 2018 YTD.  Total Operating Expenses YTD were 3.3% higher than budget, or $388,000 higher than expected. Supplies and Materials line item includes the purchase of additional repair parts in which some parts are not budgeted until October ($152,000).  Net Operating Revenues of $8.1 million are 7.2% higher than budget YTD, or $545,000 higher.  The bond coverage ratio is healthy at 1.83 vs. the requirement of 1.25.  On the Balance Sheet, Cash decreased from $2.1 million to $901,000.  $1 million from O&M to Non-Current Cash & Investments, SARAA, $3.6 million to $4.4 million to accrue earnings while awaiting major expense bills resulting from Airport Drive and the Runway Rehab, etc.  On the Capital Projects report, the maintenance truck has been received and entered into Fixed Assets.   On the Sales and Revenue Summary Report, Total Food/Gift sales were up 16% YTD, Car Rental sales were up 9% YTD, and Variable Revenue was up 6% YTD.  The CPE for August was $12.10, and $13.39 YTD, down from $14.22 & $15.90 in 2018 respectively.    On the Fuel Flowage report, Total Gallons are up 13.63% YTD.  Revenue is only up .06%.  Allegiant and Frontier increased usage but receives fuel concessions so there are no fees.  On the Accounts Receivable Summary, a duplicate payment from American resulted in negative receivables in 30-59 days.  SARAA is waiting on guidance from AA for application to future invoices.  The September rents paid in August resulted in a negative in the 0-29 day amounts.  
General Insurance Program:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award the General Insurance Program Renewal for the period September 30, 2019 to September 30, 2020 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, The Graham Co. (TGC) of Philadelphia for $475,158.  TGC recommends changing our property insurer to Starr with either a $100M ($192,559 premium), or $150M ($235,507 premium) Loss Limit.  The premium is presented for the higher of the two.  Fiduciary Liability insurance has been added to the insurance program this year to protect our retirement and employee benefit program and management.  Overall, there is a 30% increase in premiums.   This is caused by the above property discussion and increased passenger numbers driving up the Airport owners and Operators premium.  Other policies had no increase or only minor increases because insurance exposures increased.  The $475,158 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Workers’ Compensation Insurance:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award the worker’s compensation insurance for the year of September 30, 2019 to September 30, 2020 to the Encova Insurance of Columbus, OH for $140,361.  The broker for the Encova Insurance proposed a renewal with a savings of about $12,000 on the annual premium from last year.  In 2018, Brickstreet Insurance Company has joined Motorists Mutual in a joint venture to form Encova Insurance.  This will be SARAA’s fifth year with Encova (Brickstreet) and Hoaster Gebhard.  The $140,361 of premium will be paid from SARAA’s operating budget.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Employee Insurance Renewal:
The Authority’s employee benefit broker has marketed and provided the following quotes for the Authority’s employee benefit program effective October 1, 2019:

Medical & Prescription Drug Coverage:  Capital Blue Cross initially proposed a 19% increase for medical and prescription drug coverage. Gallagher was directed to obtain quotes from other insurance carriers which resulted in a competing proposal from Highmark Blue Shield.  Capital Blue Cross was given the opportunity to review their proposal which resulted in them providing a revised proposal which included a 4.5% increase.  Although it is not the absolute lowest quote received it is widely accepted that switching health insurance carriers carries a cost of 2-2.5%.  The estimated cost for medical and prescription drug coverage is $1,097,250 (an increase of $47,250).  This recommendation includes no changes to benefit level, design or coverage.
Dental Coverage:  United Concordia proposed a 0% increase along with a 24-month rate guarantee without any changes to benefit level, design or coverage. The estimated cost for dental coverage continues to be $74,000/year.  It is recommended that SARAA renew with United Concordia to provide dental coverage. 

Vision Coverage: Davis Vision has proposed a 0% increase for the vision program without any change in benefit level, design or coverage.  This program includes an estimated cost of $14,000 per year.  It is recommended that the Authority accept Davis Vision’s proposal for vision coverage with a 0% increase in cost.  

There were no objections to forwarding these items to the full Board for approval.

Adjournment:  Mr. Gross adjourned the meeting at 9:35 a.m.
Next Meeting:   Friday, October 25, 2019, 9:30 a.m., David C. McIntosh Boardroom, HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by: Camille Springer
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